GENERAL MEETING

The minutes of the general meeting held in the Boardroom, Town Hall, Derby Road, Peel on 21 November 2019 at 7:00pm.

Present



Mr A. Jones (Chairman)

Mr E. Convery 

Ms H. Hannan
Mr B. Heath

Mrs Moughtin 

Apologise


Mr I. Davison (Deputy Chairman)





Mr D. Lace
In attendance 


Mr D. Sewell (Clerk to Commissioners) 

	CHAIRMAN’S WELCOME
	19/050
	The Chairman welcomed the Board to the November meeting and he gave his thanks to the Commissioners and their staff for supporting the Remembrance Sunday events in Peel.

	
	
	

	ITEM 1 MINUTES

	19/051
	The Chairman requested confirmation of the minutes from the last meeting held on 24 October 2019. Mrs Moughtin proposed the approval of these minutes. Mr Heath seconded this proposal and the Board unanimously agreed. 

	
	
	

	ITEM 2 MATTERS ARISING

	19/052
	Item 19/045 Call for Sites Northern and Western Area Plan Consultation 
The Commissioners noted this item was to be discussed at agenda item 4.
Item 19/046 St Peter’s Church Works
The Commissioners noted the tender had been awarded and work would commence after the Christmas light switch on event on 2 December 2019. 

Item 19/047 Statement of Accounts 2018/19
The Board noted the signed statement of accounts were circulated to the relevant authorities and posted on the Commissioners’ website by 1 November 2019.

Item 19/048 Local Authority 2020 Elections
The Commissioners noted a communication was sent to the Department of Infrastructure proposing the elections should be delayed to permit the use of a single register of electors for absent voters and candidates. 

Item 19/048 Notice of Climate Emergency
The Board noted this item was to be discussed at agenda item 14.
19/049 Any Other Business Operational Items

The Town Clerk advised the Commissioners’ had ordered the new computer hardware to permit the upgrade of the Windows software.

The Commissioners noted the Royal Artillery Association celebration of their regimental day was at St Thomas Church, Finch Road, Douglas on Sunday 1 December at 11am.

The Town Clerk reported a meeting was proposed with the Department of Infrastructure to discuss 20mph speed limits in Peel in January 2020. The Town Clerk advised representatives from Peel Post Office would be invited to the December Board meeting.

The Town Clerk reported maintenance issues were included on the Commissioners work sheets and the procurement of website services would be considered early in 2020.

The Town Clerk reported a consultant was appointed to undertake a survey of the Property in Derby Road. The Funspot on the Promenade had been repainted. He reported the disabled bay in the Commissioners’ Town Hall car park would be installed in the New Year.

The Board noted no any other business items required consideration at this time.

	
	
	

	HOUSING ITEMS  


	19/053
	Item 3 Property Asset Management Lead Member Update
Mr Heath reported the Property and Asset Management Lead Member Committee had met on 20 August 2019 when the following matters were discussed:

The lead members did not oppose the following applications: 19/00767/B Replacement windows and door at 8 Bridge Street, Peel (Amended Drawing); 19/00826/B Replace front door at 5 Michael Street, Peel; 19/00839/B Replacement windows at 58 Glenfaba Road, Peel; 19/00833/B Changes to doors and windows at workshop and crewroom at Spit Corner, Peel; 19/00851/B Replacement windows at 25 Church Street, Peel; 19/00862/B Installation of heat pump at 3 Cushag Drive, Ballawattleworth, Peel; 19/00855/B Installation of outdoor classroom at Peel Clothworkers Primary School, Derby Road, Peel; 19/00878 Certificate of lawful use (Fire Escape Ladder) at 4 Queens Drive, Peel and 19/00881/B Alteration and extension at 11 Close Corlett, Peel.

The lead members referred consideration of planning application 19/00462/B Construction of sewerage treatment works at Glenfaba House, Glenfaba Road, Raggatt (Amended Drawings) to the next Board meeting.

The lead members agreed to oppose planning application 19/00800/B Operation of business at 17 North View, Peel because the application did not provide additional parking to serve the needs of the business. North View is subject to a high volume of on street parking particularly in the evenings and at weekends.

The lead members agreed the following planning decisions required no further action: 19/00659/B Approval of alteration and extension of sun lounge at 2 Ballaterson Road, Peel; 19/00496/B Approval for installation of replacement windows at 19 Market Street, Peel; 19/00334/Con and 19/00331/B Refusal of demolition of boundary wall at Grace Baptist Church, Market Street, Peel; 19/00264/B Withdrawal of application at 62 Glenfaba Road, Peel; 19/00548/B Withdrawal of application at 17 North View, Peel; 19/00692/B Approval of replacement roof slates at 55 Douglas Street, Peel; 19/00705/B Approval of replacement conservatory and flue at 22 Ballagyr Park, Peel; 19/00757/B Approval of replacement windows at Flat 2 Powell House, 41 Michael Street, Peel; 19/00758/B Replacement of conservatory roof at 5 Oak Road, Ballawattleworth, Peel.

The lead members noted no further enforcement action had taken place since the last meeting. The lead members noted the contents of the letter from the Department of the Environment, Food and Agriculture concerning a planning enforcement issue concerning the replacement of windows at the Marine Hotel, Shore Road, Peel 

The lead members noted the contents of the application from the Royal National Lifeboat Institution dated 26 July 2019 for a street collection for the Thursday of TT race week 2020.

The lead members noted the Deputy Chairman and Clerk had not met with a steel fabrication company to negotiate a price for erecting four industrial units.

The lead members noted the Commissioners’ hoist was now scheduled to arrive in October to permit the Commissioners’ surveyor to undertake a final inspection of the roofing on the top block of houses at Reayrt Aalin to determine the full scope of the works.

The lead members noted the swimming pool playground enabling works were scheduled to commence on 16 September 2019. The Town Clerk advised the Commissioners had received a communication from a resident requesting a planting scheme for screening and placing a number of restrictions on the use of the playground. The lead members agreed this issue should be referred to the next Board meeting. The Town Clerk reported he had received a request for a meeting with the Department of Infrastructure to discuss this project with their highway engineers and the bus operators. The lead members were content for the Commissioners to work with the Department subject to the project not being delayed and only undertaking minor changes which could be facilitated under the Department’s permitted development powers.   

The lead members noted the content of the communication dated 6 August 2019 from the Manx Utility Authority requesting a wayleave agreement for underground cabling in the Commissioners’ Peel Pumping Station car park. The lead members noted this matter was discussed by the Board at their July 2019 meeting and the lead members had agreed at their July 2019 meeting the Town Clerk could sign this wayleave agreement when it was finalised on behalf of the Commissioners.

The lead members noted the content of the communications from the Sunset Bowling Club dated 15 and 18 August 2019. The Town Clerk advised the Moddey Dhoo TT event was an annual event which took place at the same location and on the same day in race week. He advised this had been the case since the Sunset Bowling Club had taken over the lease for the café and Bowling Green. The lead members asked the Clerk to respond accordingly to the Sunset Bowling Green. The lead members noted the sprinkler system to the Bowling Green required urgent work and agreed the club could built a 6 foot by 4 foot shed on the side of the clubhouse to house the new equipment to prevent further flooding of the clubhouse.

The lead members noted the content of the communication from the Philip Christian Centre tenant dated 16 July 2019. The Town Clerk advised the window had been replaced in August during the summer close down of the playgroup and the replacement exterior door was placed on the Commissioners’ job list. The lead members agreed signing for the Philip Christian Centre could be erected on the wall pillar to the left of the stepped entrance or over the main door from the Commissioners’ Town Hall car park.

The lead members noted the Peel Charity Shop lease was due for renewal. The Town Clerk highlighted this three year lease was increased when it was last renewed and a recent rental valuation had identified a further increase was appropriate at this time. The Town Clerk recommended the lease should be increased by £600 per annum. The lead members agreed to increase the rent by £600 per annum rather than charge full market rental to reflect the charity status of tenant in this property.

The lead members noted the content of the Department of Infrastructure’s Guidelines for Housing Deficiency Estimates, Grant and Stock dated 13 August 2019. The lead members agreed to defer comments of this document until the Board considered this document at their next meeting.

The lead members noted the content of the Department of Infrastructure’s first time buyers’ assistant leaflet dated 9 August 2019.

The lead members noted the content of the Department of Infrastructure’s Fixed Term Tenancy Policy (version 5) dated 7 August 2019. The lead members agreed to defer comments of this document until the Board considered this document at their next meeting.

The lead members noted the content of the Department of Infrastructure’s letter dated 2 August seeking the Commissioners views on rent setting for 2020/2021. The lead members agreed to refer this matter to the next Board meeting with a recommendation for a 0% increase.

Item 4 Call for Sites Northern and Western Area Plan Consultation
The Town Clerk advised the closing date for this consultation had been extended from the 29 November 2019 to the end of February 2020. 
Item 5 Housing Improvement (Adaptations) Scheme 2019

The Board noted the content of the communication dated 18 October 2019 and the Housing Improvement (Adaptation) Scheme 2019 Order.

Item 6 Planning Applications

The Board noted the content of planning application 19/01155/B Development of 47 Dwellings with Public Open Space at Field 314538 adjacent to Ballatessan Meadow and Castle View Nursing Home, Off Glenfaba Road, Peel. The Board agreed to oppose the proposals contained within this application for the following reasons:
The development of field 314538 does not take into account providing the necessary infrastructure including roads to serve other neighbouring land zoned for predominately residential (5) as detailed in the Peel Local Plan made under the Isle of Man Planning Scheme (Peel Local Plan) Order 1989. A Master Plan should be submitted to indicate how all the zoned land can be developed. For example, when developing the Ballatessan Meadow estate a provision was made for a 6 metre wide carriageway with two 1.8 metre wide footways behind Castle View Nursing Home to serve this undeveloped zoned land.

The call for sites for the West was scheduled to close this week but has now been extended until February 2020. The Commissioners believe it is likely further land will be promoted during this call for sites between Glenfaba Road and Douglas Road which will require servicing. The development of Field 314538 needs to take into account any future requirement to provide access, servicing and pedestrian permeability to this land.

The development proposal does not provide adequate direct pedestrian access to the schools and Douglas bus routes. The existing indirect routes via the congested North View reduces the accessibility and likely use of the sustainable transport alternatives on offer within Peel.

The design and alignment of the properties on this development maximise the number of dwellings rather than ensuring they can maximise natural sources of light and heat.

No other planning applications were referred to the Board for consideration.

Item 7 Planning Decisions
The Board noted no planning decisions were referred to the Board for consideration.

	
	
	

	ITEM 8 EVENTS, COMMERCIAL INNOVATION AND WORKS LEAD MEMBER COMMITTEE 
	19/054
	Mrs Moughtin reported the Events, Commercial Innovation and Works Lead Member Committee meet on 1 November 2019 when the following matters were discussed:
The lead members provided the following feedback on recent events:

The Vintage and Moddey Dhoo event on 27 August was a successful event with the two clubs working well together. A reasonably large number of visitors had attended this event on the Quay and Promenade even though there was racing on the TT circuit. The Town Clerk reported retailers in the town centre had not seen an increase in the number of visitors on Michael Street. The lead members expressed a willingness to move this event to the Sunday should the Jurby Festival not take place and to use the whole of the Promenade to grow this event including the use of the Creg Malin Car Park to hold auctions or other attractions.

The Civic Sunday which took place on 22 September 2019 had taken place as planned with the Cathedral being used as the venue for after service refreshments. The lead members identified a decline in participation and the number of Civic Sunday events across the island in recent years. This had resulted in the two previous Chairmen deciding not to hold a Civic Sunday in 2017 and 2018.

The postponed bonfire night on 28 October 2019 had been a success with very high numbers of people attending this event. The only difficulties were associated with having sufficient parking and congestion on the main access roads in or around Peel where on street parking had restricted the two way flow of traffic. The lead members agreed holding the event first in the school half term holiday and in advance of the scallop fishing season had been very successful. The Technical Officer reported the outer breakwater would require closing to vehicle traffic in future at the causeway by the Castle and for fishing boats to ensure adequate clearance was provided to permit the safe use of higher calibre fireworks. These measures would need to be put in place at least two hours before the event commenced.

The lead members noted funding was set aside in the budget to hold a winter event. The lead members stated last year’s sponsor of the Island’s temporary ice rink had advised this facility was not available for use this year. The lead members agreed a meeting with Peel retailers was required to arrange an event early in the New Year to attract visitors to Peel.

The lead members noted the content of the communication dated 9 October 2019 from Women in Song Choir and the Crosby Silver Band to take part in the Christmas Light Switch on event on Saturday 30 November 2019. The lead members agreed the Commissioners were to pay £100 for the attendance of Crosby Silver Band and asked the Town Clerk to set up a Peel Chamber of Trade meeting early the following week to obtain their participation in the event. The lead members advised the new location of the Christmas tree in front of the Manx Wildlife shop, the market stalls, entertainment and firework display was all arranged for this event.

The lead members noted the content of the letter from Green’s Jewellers dated 5 October 2019 concerning the application for a street collection during 1 January 2020 New Year’s Dip event. The lead members agreed this street collection could take place on the Promenade on 1 January 2020.

The lead member advised they were contacted by an off island promotor who was keen to run specially constructed trikes at the Peel soapbox race event in 2020. The promotor would contact the Commissioners in January to finalise their proposals for this event.

The lead members noted works had commenced on the Western Swimming Pool playground. A number of issues relating to the depth of public and private services had been encountered. These issues were now resolved and the enabling works would be completed prior to 20 December 2019.  The new playground facilities would be installed in January 2020. The Town Clerk advised the Western Swimming Pool were paying for and co-ordinating their CCTV and lighting works with the Commissioners’ playground works.
The lead member noted the Technical Officer’s monthly works programme report would be sent to them after the meeting.

The lead members noted an Architect was preparing design drawings for the link from the Town Hall to the Philip Christian Centre and the industrial unit at the top of the Commissioners’ yard which would be available for the December Board meeting. The hoist was certified to operate on the Island’s roads and would be used to erect the Christmas lighting. The budgeted funding had been used for the fire festival, MGP event and the temporary beach walkway for the TT festival. The lead members noted the St Peter’s clock tower works were completed and the Board had agreed to fund the postponed 2018 works valued at £35,000 in the cruciform of St Peter’s church in January 2020 from the Commissioners’ reserves. The toilet refurbishment works had commenced in the Market Place ladies toilets which would be completed prior to the 30 November Christmas Light switch on event. The male toilets would be refurbished in January 2020. The Town Clerk reported the Commissioners had purchased the Perspex fencing for the kiosk and these costs were added to this property’s tenancy in July 2019. This fencing would be installed in March 2020. The Technical Officer advised the postponed 2019 street lighting scheme was ordered for outside the swimming pool and a new four wheel drive vehicle had been ordered. The new street lighting heads with scallop embellishment were scheduled to arrive in the near future and the Library emergency ladder would be installed using the new hoist.

The lead members noted the Technical Officer request for the external refurbishment of the block of houses located at the northern end of the Reayrt Aalin Estate to include full roof replacement works. The Town Clerk advised the purpose of this pilot project was to determine the amount of work required to the roof and to reduce the costs of this project. In the first instance the new hoist was to be used to permit the surveyor to review his advice on the scope of the roofing works required. The Town Clerk proposed any contract for this pilot scheme refurbishment works should include a provisional item for the replacement of the whole roof but if less work was required then the Commissioners should only undertake the work which was necessary. This approach would permit both options to be competitively tendered. The lead members agreed to having both options priced and asked for the surveyor to review the condition of the roof from the hoist as soon as possible.

The lead members noted the meeting with a company who erected steel frame industrial buildings to obtain a cost effective and realistic cost for the Mill Road Industrial Unit project had not taken place.

The lead member noted no subcontractor; procurement; defect, remedial work or health and safety issues were reported to the meeting.

The lead member noted the low uptake of the season ticket for camping during 2019. The lead members agreed to review this issue at the Board meeting when the 2020/21 budget is set and to recommend the early booking discount for the 2020 season is removed which will result in a £10 per person per night rate charged for all users.

Item 9 Non – Destructive Testing of Street Lighting Columns

The Board noted the content of the Manx Utility Authority letter dated 11 November 2019. The Town Clerk reported corrosion of street columns was time dependant and the newer columns in the recently developed estates should not require an assessment at this time. Mr Convery proposed the testing should only be undertaken to columns of greater than 15 years of age in accordance with option 2. This proposal was seconded by Mr Heath and the Board agreed this resolution by 4 votes to 1. Ms Hannan wished to see all columns regardless of age should be tested at this time.

Item 10 Western Swimming Pool Playground Update

The Town Clerk reported works were progress well with the enabling works scheduled for completion by 20 December 2019. He advised the playground equipment fitting would take place after the Christmas holidays.

	
	
	

	FINANCE ITEMS 


	19/055
	Item 11 Finance and Staff Resource Lead Member Committee

Ms Hannan reported the Finance and Staff Resources Lead Member Committee had met on 1 November 2019 when the following matter were discussed:

The lead member noted the content of the September 2018 profit/loss; budget and prior year accounts reports. The Clerk reported general revenue accounts for 6 months into the current year shows a loss of £126,276.  This loss can be attributed to the £103,500 purchase of playground equipment which is being funded from the Commissioners’ reserves and the majority of the Commissioners’ projects have been complete early this year. The Town Clerk reported £720,000 rates income and commercial income was showing a surplus. The campsite income was lower because customers were only paying deposits with the removal of the early payment in full discount and the commercial refuse had not been collected to date. The Town Clerk reported his intention to invoice those who had placed a deposit for the campsite in January 2020 for payment by the end of the financial year and for the recovery of 6 months of refuse collection charges. He estimated this income was £40,000. The Town Clerk reported staff salaries are £21,000 higher than budget. The uneven expenditure through the use of overtime for events and the employment of summer seasonal workers should see salary expenditure within budget by the end of the financial year. The £110,492 amenity costs includes £103,500 for playground equipment which is being funded from the Commissioners reserves. If this reserve amenity expenditure is removed the remaining £6,500 amenity expenditure and the expenditure under the other headings are all within the Commissioners’ budget. The expenditure in the first six months of the year is consistent with the expenditure in the previous year. 

The lead members noted the 2019/20 project update report previously provided by the Events, Commercial Innovation and Works Committee.

The lead member noted the content of the communication from Treasury dated 8 October 2019 concerning a rating appeal for 27 Albany Road, Peel. The lead members agreed no further action was required.

The lead member noted the content of the communication from Treasury dated 17 October 2019 concerning the 3rd supplemental list 2019. The lead members agreed no further action was required.

The lead members noted the content of the External Auditor’s letter dated 16 October 2019 granting clearance for the Commissioners’ 2018/19 Statement of Accounts. The Town Clerk advised the Commissioners approved the certified accounts at their Board meeting on 24 October 2019 and the Statement of Accounts were published on the Commissioners website on 1 November 2019.

The lead members noted the content of the letter dated 2 October 2019 from the Commissioners’ valuer and the commercial rents proposed in this communication on the penultimate page. The lead members agreed the Town Clerk should write to advise the tenants of these valuations to renegotiate the rental on these properties.

The lead members asked the Town Clerk in the absence of the Head of Finance to provide a policy for writing off debt. The Town Clerk will discuss the issue of deceased tenants’ debt with the Department of Infrastructure.

Item 12 2020/21 Budget
The Board noted the content the 2020/21 Budget calculations and proposals. The Town Clerk reported the budget included salary increases, inflationary increases, 2020 election costs, £25,000 for new street lighting, £25,000 for new vehicles, £12,000 for walling, £30,000 for toilet repairs and an increase of £6,000 for events. The Town Clerk advised this placed the planned long term refurbishment works within the budget instead of listing them in the project wish list. The Town Clerk advised the budget included the increases in the Civic Amenity costs and refuse disposal. An increase from £186 per household to £196 would be required to meet these costs. He reported this would permit the town rate to be frozen at 257 for a further year which would provide a minor surplus of £20,600 for projects. The Town Clerk advised the increase in the number of dwellings in Peel would add to this surplus and the new Board after the local elections could prioritise which small projects are taken forward using this funding. The Board noted this information and deferred making a decision on the setting on the rates until their January 2020 Board meeting.

	
	
	

	GENERAL ITEMS 


	19/056
	Item 13 Consultation on Electoral Legislation
The Board noted the content of the communication from the Cabinet Office dated 14 November 2019 and supporting documentation. The Chairman proposed the Commissioners should defer their consideration of this matter. This was seconded by Mr Heath and the Board unanimously agreed.

Item 14 Notice of Climate Change

The Town Clerk reported the first meeting had taken place on 1 October 2019 as reported at the last Board meeting. He requested a suitable date for the next meeting. The Chairman proposed 19 December 2019. This was seconded by Ms Hannan and the Board unanimously agreed. 
Item 15 Integrated Care Project in West

The Board noted the content of the October 2019 Integrated Care Project in the West Newsletter.

	
	
	

	ITEM 15 ANY OTHER BUSINESS 

	19/057
	Mrs Moughtin reported the Young Farmers had requested the Board’s support for their Christmas tractor run event into Peel on 14 December 2019. This would entail distribution of letter to Marine Parade and working with the organisers to facilitate a route for up to 15 tractors to enter and leave Peel after parking on Marine Parade. This proposal was seconded by Mr Convery and the Board unanimously agreed. 

Mr Convery reported the Department of Infrastructure had attended the Municipal meeting. They had discussed waste recycling, Douglas Promenade improvements and the possible merger of rural local authorities.

Ms Hannan asked if new front garden gates could be installed on the Commissioners’ properties in Boilley Spittal and if street cleaning activities could be improved.

The meeting ended at 8:03pm
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